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The Hawaii State Climate Office (HSCO) has been dedicated to complete several projects and handling a variety of requests. 

One of the projects that the HSCO has been involved with was NPS climate monitoring protocol for the National Park Service in Hawaii and other major Pacific islands. This part involves data analysis, display, and interpretation, including providing a summary of all the available data around National Parks in the area of interest, suggesting several traditional methods of data analysis, then giving some examples of using these methods to display climate data set.

The continuation of updating the annual average rainfall maps for two counties (Maui and Honolulu) of the state is another big project for the HSCO this year.    The currently available climatological rainfall maps for Hawaii are only for period from 1960 to 1990, and the last comprehensive rainfall report was published in 1973 by the State Department of Land and Natural Resources.  Given that the climate is changing and the Hawaiian rainfall has shown a long-term downward trend over the last century (Chu and Chen, 2005), it is desirable to have more recent maps based on current rainfall records.  In this regard, the maps compiled by the HSCO, which cover the period from 1975 to 2004, will be the newest reference for all in the state.  The index for Maui County was completed and the final report was submitted in December 2008. The last part of this project, the report for Honolulu City and County, is in progress and will be finished by June. 

During the past year, the HSCO tried very hard to maintain connection with various interested organizations.  With a SCEP award from NOAA, starting from November 2008, monthly reports on Hawaii’s climate have been sent to the Western Regional Climate Center (WRCC) on a regular basis. This project is expected to improve the communication between the WRCC and the HSCO.  Moreover, the WRCC will include part of our report in their regional monthly assessment to the NCDC, and this in turn, will bring the WRCC closer to the needs of NCDC. From time to time, rainfall information had been sent to people monitoring the Iao area, Lahaina, and West Hawaii aquifer status. 

The most outstanding feature of requests during the past year is that not only people who asked requests were from various fields but also that the data they asked for were diverse. Lawyers needed rainfall data for traffic accident cases, a Girl Scout leader asked for weather conditions for better understanding of their camp site, a production supervisor of LOST wanted weather forecast information to ensure shooting progression, and the construction of University of Hawaii at Manoa’s new gym required historical wind data for construction design, etc.. Besides, people were interested in lightning data, barometric pressure data, statewide precipitation data, solar radiation and heavy rainfall events summary and so on. 

The HSCO is also keen on doing research concerning Hawaii climate; for example, one paper about extreme rainfall events in Hawaii was published in the recent issue of Journal of Applied Meteorology and Climatology (Chu et al., 2009).
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